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Bassingbourn-cum-Kneesworth Parish Council
PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
Minutes of Meeting held on Tuesday 21 November 2017, 
at The Limes, High Street- 8.00pm.

PRESENT:	Cllr Robinson (Chairman), Cllr Catherall, Cllr Douglass, Cllr Freeman, Cllr Dixon, Cllr Hallett, Cllr Hull, Cllr McInulty, Cllr Oakley, Cllr Rincón, Cllr Sams, Cllr Woodhouse
District Cllr Cathcart, District Cllr McCraith
County Councillor van de Ven
Members of Public	4

	01. 
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies were received from Cllr Geraghty and Cllr Spenceley

	
	

	02. 
	DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS RELATING TO ITEMS ON THE AGENDA
Cllr Freeman declared a non Pecuniary interest under 5.1 as a member of the Football Club.

	
	

	03. 
	AGREEMENT OF MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETINGS
3.1 Parish Council Meeting 19th September  2017 
It was agreed the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 19th September 2017, copies previously distributed, were a true record and signed by the Chairman.
3.2 Parish Council Meeting 3rd October   2017 
It was agreed the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 3rd October 2017, copies previously distributed, were a true record and signed by the Chairman.

	
	

	04. 
	MATTERS ARISING
4.1 Update on Cycle Path to Royston Proposal 
No update was made.
4.2 Update on the position regarding the  School Crossing Patrol
Cllr van de Ven reported that there had been another site meeting to try and get the County Council engineer to agree that something had to happen. Pinch points to slow the traffic down were an idea. A further meeting was to be held on the 28th November and Cllr van de Ven had asked for all the relevant officers, and Head Teacher, to attend the meeting. The Crossing Patrol officer had advised that there had been two near misses the day before and asked that speed bumps be included with the request for pinch points. Cllr van de Ven advised that the County Council had stated that they would be willing to put money into the junction and if safe would withdraw the crossing patrol. She added that there would be a vacancy in the new year on the afternoon crossing patrol slot. This had been advertised. Cllr Dixon stated that the County Council officer had known about the vacancy in the Summer she had also  personally tried to find a replacement with no success to date.
4.3 Website Server Migration
The Chairman had advised Webcentric that the Parish Council was willing to move to a better service as agreed at the last Parish Council meeting. This would be a more secure internet provider. The current provider was not very good at keeping the servers clean. There were also some problems with e-mails and it was also intended to move the e-mail service as well.

	
	

	05. 
	CORRESPONDENCE
5.1 Bassingbourn Football Club –Request for donation
Mark Flitton had made a request for a donation as one of the goal posts on the recreation ground had been vandalised making it almost unusable. The club goals were used by both senior sides and three junior teams. Several games have already had to be cancelled. The goals were usually kept behind the Pavilion but with the ongoing building work this was not an option. The replacement goals would be wheel able which could be locked up securely reducing the risk of vandalism.  The cost was around £2,600. Mr Flitton stated that the Football Club had never requested any help with funding before but with a contribution from the Parish Council, along with the football clubs, the goal posts could be purchased now.
Mr Flitton was in attendance at the meeting and invited to speak. He reiterated the points made in his request adding that Cambridgeshire FA were unable to help with this and  there were no other options as even if the Village College pitches were hired the goals would be too small. 
The Chairman advised that the Parish Council had contributed to the Cricket Club recently. He added that Councillors expected groups to help themselves by fundraising etc. and between the clubs any donation could be matched. Cllr Hallett stated that as a matter of principle it was important to support local sports clubs. Cllr Cathcart suggested that the club apply to the District Council Community Chest Fund but as this took a while for the application to be processed it would be too late. A discussion took place on how much the clubs were willing to contribute. After further discussion it was proposed by Cllr Douglass to award £1500 towards the cost of  the replacement goal posts. This was seconded by Cllr Oakley with all Councillors in agreement. It was suggested that if the club needed more money then a temporary loan could be made.
5.2 Proposed Parliamentary Boundary Changes
Heidi Allen MP had advised that there was a second consultation in relation to the proposals for new constituency boundaries in the Eastern Region. She had objected to the original proposals that moved some of the southern villages out of South Cambridgeshire which she believed would have a knock on effect. Ms Allen had further proposals which had been submitted in response to the consultation and asked for the Parish Council to support them. 
A discussion took place on what the proposals meant. It was noted that the village would still fall within the remit of Cambridgeshire County Council and South Cambridgeshire District Council. Cllr van de Ven stated that if the proposal went ahead there was the chance that the small villages within South Cambridgeshire would be dwarfed by North Hertfordshire. The role of the MP would also be that much harder dealing with the two counties. After further discussion on the Hertfordshire/Cambridgeshire divide (the A505) it was agreed that the Clerk would send a letter of support for Ms Allen’s further proposals.
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	06. 
	OPEN FORUM
6.1 Financing of Traffic Measures
Concern was raised over items on the agenda (10.7.2 and 11) and the allocation of expenditure. Cllr Hallett advised that he would explain the breakdown under the agenda items later in the meeting.
6.2 Development of the village
Concern was raised over the number of development being allowed in the village when there was already an issue with traffic. The Chairman replied that the developments were not wanted by the village and explained the history of the speculative planning applications due to the lack of a Local Development Plan. 

	
	

	07. 
	FINANCES
7.1 Payment of accounts
Invoices were checked by Cllr Hallett.
BUCHANS LANDSCAPES
Grounds maintenance October  2017 (inc. £273.32VAT)			    £1639.92
THE ROYAL BRITISH LEGION
Poppy wreath 2017							    £    25.00
CHRIS HOLCROFT
Installation of new slide part			             £  61.95
Installation of polycarbonate glazing for bus shelter	£258.35	     £ 320.30
THE POST OFFICE (SCDC)
Emptying of dog & litter bins 2017/18 (inc. £343.20VAT)	£2059.20
Cemetery Lodge monthly Council Tax 			£  325.43	    £2384.63
PROLUDIC
Replacement slide part (inc. £78.20VAT)				    £  469.22
NPOWER
Cemetery Lodge electricity (inc £4.23VAT)				   £     88.75
BASSINGBOURN FOOTBALL CLUB
Donation towards goal posts						    £1500.00
BASSINGBOURN PRE-SCHOOL
Donation towards wendy house						    £  449.00
TOTAL									    £6876.82
Proposed Cllr Freeman, seconded Cllr Douglass. Agreed.
The following payments were made at the Finance & General Purposes committee meeting on 3rd October 2017 and 7th November 2017 
CAME & COMPANY
Insurance renewal 2017/18  (3 year term) 		                              £2689.84
HALES PRINTERS
Newsletter								      £749.00
 MRS S WALMESLEY
Clerks salary and expenses 1/9/17 –30/9/17                                                     £784.37
HMRC
PAYE July –September 2017 
Tax £12.80 NI  £86.82 (Employer £46.44)				        £99.62
EARTH ANCHORS LTD
Replacement dog waste bin (inc £25.19VAT)                                                   £151.14
TOTAL                                                                                                             £4473.97
HALES PRINTERS	
Newsletter						£749.00
Speeding signs for litter bins				£346.80                 £1095.80
E-ON
Pavilion electricity (inc. £4.07VAT)					       £ 85.37
VIKING
Stationery (inc. £28.09)  £110.56 to be recovered from other PCs	                   £168.55
BASSINGBOURN PCC
Hire of Church room 16/10/17						      £  16.00
CHRIS HOLCROFT
Installation of replacement swings 		£  79.42
Installation of replacement dog waste bin	£  45.00		      £124.42
BASSINGBOURN CRICKET CLUB  
Contribution towards youth cricket 2017/18 		                                £800.00
CPRE CAMBRIDGESHIRE BRANCH
Planning training 2/11/17					                  £   40.00
BUCHANS LANDSCAPES
Grounds mtce September 2017 (inc. £273.32VAT)		                 £1639.92
MRS L BOND
Reimburse for conservation group event					      £  40.00
PLAYDALE PLAYGROUNDS
Purchase of three cradle swings (inc. £ 146.25VAT)			      £877.50
CAMBRIDGE WATER BUSINESS
Cemetery water rate 28/4-25/10/17	£19.42
Recreation Ground water rate		£82.25				      £101.67
MRS S WALMESLEY
Clerks salary and expenses 1/10/17 –31/10/17				      £787.67
7.2 Review and agreement of Playdale quotations
The final quotation for works discussed at  previous Parish Council and Recreation Ground committees had been received from Playdale Playgrounds. The cost of the work was £27,000 plus VAT. It was proposed by Cllr Freeman, seconded by Cllr Douglass that the order for the work be placed. All Councillors in agreement. Clerk to arrange.
7.3 Clarification of decision on donation for Bassingbourn Pre-School
This issue was referred from the Finance and General Purposes committee meeting where it was believed that the increase in the invoice total for the equipment was due to the exclusion of VAT when the request was made. Councillors were advised that Pre-School had updated the specification and therefore purchased a more expensive version of the wendy house. It was agreed that the original requested amount and  offer of £449.00 be paid.
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	08. 
	PROCEEDINGS OF COMMITTEES
Councillors had received the minutes of the committee minutes and no questions were raised.
	
	

	09. 
	COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLOR REPORTS
9.1 County Council
Cllr van de Ven had circulated her report which included details of the third party funded Highway improvement schemes, Royston and District Transport lifts for six form students to Meldreth Station, the closure of Children’s Centres and the difficulty she was having finding a local contact for Bassingbourn Barracks.
Cllr van de Ven reported that she had been contacted by a Kneesworth resident regarding the speed of traffic on Chestnut Lane and she had suggested that the Parish Council could work with Meldreth Parish Council on traffic calming measures.
The Cam Vale Bus Users Group were to meet again on the 4th December. The 127/128 operator wanted to suggest some timetable changes. The problem with the bus being unable to turn at the North End/Fen Road junction would also be discussed at that meeting.
Cllr van de Ven concluded her report by advising that she had not yet arranged a flood avoidance tour of the village as she was unsure if there was a demand for a working group. Cllr Hallett confirmed that there were some issues in the village with flooding but not necessarily at the present time. More flooding concerns  related to planning and proposed development in the village.
9.2 District Council
Cllr Cathcart reported that the Local Development Plan was carrying on and as far as he was aware was still on track for adoption in Spring 2018.  Once the final report from the Inspector was received then the whole emphasis on planning should start to change.
The Chairman thanked the District and County Councillors for their reports.

	
	

	010. 
	WORKING GROUPS
10.1 Bassingbourn Village College Liaison
No report available.
10.2 Pavilion Project
Cllr Catherall reported that a meeting of the Working Group would be taking place the following evening to look at how to progress. Cllr Freeman expressed his concern over the fencing around the building site and suggested that it was secured to stop children climbing inside. 
10.3 Conservation
Cllr Hallett reported that a meeting of the working group would be held in the new year.
10.4 Affordable Housing
There was no further update..
10.5 Local Heritage
There was no further update. Cllr Cathcart advised that he had asked the District Council Conservation Officer to contact Cllr Hallett.
10.6 Village Voice
A working group had been set up and they were progressing the opening of a bank account which was a long process. 
10.7 Traffic
10.7.1 LHI Project Submission Update
Cllr Hallett reported that the application had been submitted to the County Council by the deadline of 15th October 2017.
10.7.2 Traffic Project Priorization and Budget
Cllr Hallett had circulated details of the proposals for the budget of £16,000 for 2017/18. Out of this £2,000 was committed to the 30mph speed limit project on The Causeway, still to be invoiced for, and £3,000 allocated  for the 2018/19 LHI project to provide a pedestrian/give-way build out at the Hoops. There would then be £11.000 remaining for the current financial year.
Cllr Hallett reported on the Traffic Group’s recommendations for the four top projects all of which would have to be totally funded by the Parish Council. It was agreed that they be prioritized as follows –
· Bollards to prevent pavement parking opposite the SPAR shop. Cost around £500 per bollard
· Mobile Vehicle Activated signs (MVAS) which cost around £3,000 -£4,000. For signs to be relevant Highways required evidence that speed was a problem in the village. This evidence could be provided by Speedwatch,  
           In 2018/19 if it proved feasible
· Waiting restrictions in North End at both Guise Lane and Mill Lane junctions. This project was waiting for the result of the planning application for two two dwellings next to The Belle. 
· High Street Crossing which would be a high priority if a practical solution could be found
If the first two priorities went ahead there would still be funds available in the current years budget to purchase equipment for Speedwatch. 
The priority of these projects was agreed by Councillors.
10.7.3 Speed Limit Stickers
The stickers were available and Councillors were urged to take some for their refuse bins if they lived on one of the main roads in the village.

	
	

	11.
	SPEEDWATCH –PROPOSAL TO PURCHASE EQUIPMENT
As advised under Item 10.7.2 there were funds available to purchase the equipment. 
The Community Speedwatch Coordinator, Les Burwitz, was invited to speak. He advised Councillors that the Speedwatch team were having difficulty borrowing the equipment when they were in a position to use it. He asked the Parish Council to consider funding a kit for the village which could be used for different functions. Cllr Hallett confirmed that different alternatives had been investigated and the preferred equipment was that supplied by Morelock at a cost of £2344 plus VAT. Sundries would also need to be purchased with the total amount requested being £3,000. The same equipment could be purchased in future  for the MVAS. 
On a proposal by Cllr Hallett, seconded by Cllr Oakley, it was agreed that £3000,00 be allocated to the purchase of the Morelock system and sundries. All Councillors in agreement. The Clerk to place the order.
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	12.
	CEMETERY LODGE –DECISION ON HOW TO PROGRESS OUTSTANDING ISSUES
The Clerk reported that she had been asked by the Letting Agent, Intercounty, how the Parish Council wished to proceed regarding the rent arrears of the previous tenants. She had circulated a quotation arranged through Intercounty, for the dilapidations to the Cemetery Committee members. She advised that the handyman used by the Parish Council would not be able to carry out any works until the new year. 
Councillors agreed that the rental arrears should be pursued and a County Court Injunction was suggested. The Clerk would speak to the Letting Agent. The Chairman stated that the quotation of £1944 including VAT for the works was reasonable for the number of items on the list. Cllr Catherall proposed that the quotation be accepted as this would in the long run save money as it would mean that the property could be rented out again with the least delay. This was seconded by Cllr Douglass with all Councillors in agreement. Clerk to ask the Letting Agent to proceed.
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	13.
	AGREEMENT OF 2018 MEETING DATES
Dates had been circulated to Councillors. The proposed dates were agreed.

	
	

	14.
	COUNCILLORS ITEMS FOR INFORMATION AND REQUIRING THE URGENT ATTENTION OF THE CLERK
14.1 Village Christmas Celebration
Cllr Douglass reported that she would provide an update on the plans for the 9th December at the Finance and General Purposes committee meeting on the 5th December 2017.

	
	

	15.
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING
Tuesday 23 January 2018
	
	




The meeting was closed at 9.30pm.
